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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday March 28, 2017.  Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Jeffrey Fleischman and Elaine Primeau.  Mr. Fleischman sat for the meeting.  Absent were Peter Mahoney and Alternate Linda Preysner.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to approve the minutes of the February 21, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.
PUBLIC HEARING

App. #4831    Town of Avon, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.G. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit filling and excavation in the floodplain, 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone
Also heard at this time but not part of the public hearing.
App. #4832
Town of Avon, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for addition to Avon PD for EOC, storage building, and 10 parking spaces, 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060 in a CPA Zone  

Mark Rinaldo, Police Chief, and Larry Baril, PE, Town Engineer, were present.
Larry Baril displayed a site plan of the property noting that the requests are to allow fill in the floodplain (while providing compensatory storage to remove material); a building addition to the existing PD building to be used as office space and an EOC (emergency operations center); a 20 x 30 storage building with utilities); and 10 additional parking spaces with a retaining wall.  He explained that the proposed filling in the floodplain results in approximately 9.6 CYs of fill material due to the foundation and the actual building.  He further explained that 9.6 CYs of material is proposed to be removed, meeting the compensatory requirements of the Zoning Regulations to fill in the floodplain.  Mr. Baril pointed out the 100-year and 500-year flood zones, noting that the building floor elevation (proposed building addition) is located 4.5 feet above the 500-year flood zone, meeting zoning requirements.  He also noted that the building floor elevation for the proposed storage building is above the 500-year flood zone.  He displayed drawings of the building addition and storage building noting that the intention is to match the existing brownstone building with a veneer brownstone material.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mark Rinaldo explained that there are three phases to the proposed storage building, which is needed for storage of the regional “gator” and PPE equipment as well as cleaning of firearms after weapons training.  He noted that phase three of the project is to renovate/expand the back room/police area to make it more patrol functional; he added that this area has not been renovated since 1993.  (Mr. Baril pointed out that phase three is not part of tonight’s application requests).   Mr. Rinaldo indicated that a functional EOC is needed noting that it is part of Phase Two (the existing EOC is a small conference room).  
In response to Mr. Cappello’s questions, Mr. Baril explained that the location of the proposed storage building is about 8 feet from Rails to Trails.  He further explained that part of the project includes regrading the entrance to Rails to Trails from the parking lot to create a smoother transition.   He noted that the existing retaining walls would be removed.  Mr. Baril commented that he has no information at this time about relocating the dumpster.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Baril explained that the intent is to save the brownstone material from the take down of the retaining walls and reuse it as needed.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Baril explained that the proposed 10 additional parking spaces (and existing retaining walls) are located about 4 feet from the property line.  He added that parking in this area of the Town Hall campus is a nightmare on a daily basis.  The proposed storage building eliminates three (3) parking spaces, noting that this is the reason for the proposed 10 additional spaces.  He explained that while there are no funds in the current budget to create these 10 spaces it made sense to include them in the overall plan for approval, such that construction could occur when funding becomes available.  
Ms. Keith noted her agreement for including the proposed 10 additional parking spaces.

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Baril confirmed that the subject proposal meets the requirements in Section VIII, Special Exception Criteria.  Mr. Peck concurred.
There being no further comments, the public hearing for App. #4831 was closed, as well as the entire public hearing.
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING

Mr. Armstrong motioned to waive Administrative Procedure #6 and consider Apps. #4831 and #4832.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Gentile, received unanimous approval.   

Mr. Peck reported that he has provided a draft resolution/recommended findings, such that App. #4831 is in compliance with the floodplain regulations (i.e., compensatory storage and equal conveyance such that there would be no interference with the existing flow of the stream that creates the floodplain).  He stated that App. #4831 is also in accordance/compliance with the Aquifer Protection Regulations; none of the proposed activities are prohibited under the Aquifer Regulations.  Mr. Peck confirmed that he has reviewed this information thoroughly with the Town Engineer. 
Mr. Peck explained that there is no floodplain activity associated with App. #4832 but further explained that the Aquifer Protection Regulations still apply but reiterated that no regulated activities are proposed and the activities being proposed are not prohibited.  
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that both applications comply with Section VIII, Special Exception Criteria. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that all setback requirements have been met.
App. #4831    Town of Avon, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.G. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit filling and excavation in the floodplain, 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone
App. #4832
Town of Avon, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for addition to Avon PD for EOC, storage building, and 10 parking spaces, 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060 in a CPA Zone  
The members reviewed and voted on Apps. #4831 and #4832 in their role/capacity as the Planning and Zoning Commission as well as the Aquifer Protection Agency.

Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4831 subject to the following findings, requirements, and conditions: 

1.   The application, as submitted, is found to be in compliance with all applicable Town of Avon Floodplain Regulations.

2.   The use of the building shall be as presented as an EOC, for the Police Department.  It is found to be in keeping with the Town of Avon Aquifer Protection Regulations.

3.   Compensatory flood storage shall be created as shown on the submitted plans and shown as equal to the volume of fill/building in the floodplain area. When completed this compensation work shall be shown and calculated by the Town Engineer with a copy to this file.

4.   The application is found to be in compliance with Section VIII, Special Exception Criteria, of the Avon Zoning Regulations.

The motion, seconded by Mrs. Harrop, received unanimous approval.
Mr. Armstrong motioned to approve App. #4832 subject to the following findings, requirements, and conditions:

1. The application, as submitted, is found to be in compliance with all applicable Town of Avon Zoning Regulations.

2.   The use/s of the storage building shall be in accordance with the requirements of the Avon Aquifer Protection Regulations.
3.  The application is found to be in compliance with Section VIII, Special Exception Criteria, of the Avon Zoning Regulations.

The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

2016 POCD – Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation 
Mr. Peck addressed Chapter 13 noting that the final draft has been provided to the Commission adding that the hope is that it can be accepted/approved by the Commission tonight so that a public hearing can be scheduled/held in June, making Chapter 13 part of the official 2016 POCD.  He explained that he has taken into account any and all suggestions made by Commissioners relating to changes to Chapter 13.
In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question (relating to a paragraph about agricultural land sold for residential development), Mr. Peck confirmed his position that the word “require” should be used instead of “encourage”, as it communicates a stronger meaning and a tone of seriousness.  He explained that while many of the areas in the document say “may consider”, he indicated that the Commission should consider certain things.  He clarified that considering something doesn’t mean it has to be accepted by the Commission.  
Mr. Peck explained that quite a few towns are deciding that they would rather see, as the first option, proposed subdivisions presented as cluster style with conventional (sprawl) subdivisions requiring a special exception permit.  He indicated that the Commission can consider, in the future, how the Zoning and Subdivision Regulations could be amended.
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Peck confirmed that amending the Zoning and Subdivision Regulations is not required for Chapter 13 of 2016 POCD.

Mr. Peck explained and clarified that the Plan of Conservation is only a series of suggestions and recommendations that are not required but confirmed that this changes if these suggestions and/or recommendations are put into regulatory form (Zoning and/or Subdivision Regulations). 
There were no further comments.
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to accept/approve, as submitted with revisions, Chapter 13, Agricultural Preservation and to schedule a public hearing, as soon as possible. 
Mrs. Harrop motioned to second the motion that received unanimous approval.

Mr. Gentile commented that he doesn’t know if it’s necessary to offer an actual density bonus percentage for a cluster development, when a cluster development, in itself, is a density bonus to a developer.  He noted his concerns that this language may bind the Commission.
Mr. Peck explained/reiterated that the language in Chapter 13 is a recommendation only, something for the Commission to consider; it is not a regulation.  He indicated that anything out of the ordinary will require some sort of incentive (density bonus) to a developer or they are probably not going to go through the trouble.  Mr. Peck noted that a 30% density bonus would only mean one extra lot, for example, in connection with a three-lot subdivision. 
Mr. Gentile noted that he talked with a developer (who read the language) who indicated that, currently, any cluster development is already a density bonus if the numbers are the same because it costs a lot less to build than a traditional project (due to roads and infrastructure, utilities).  He asked why we feel the need to offer a bonus.
Mr. Peck explained that there is an additional increase/preservation factor such that 50% of the property would be preserved, rather than 30%.  Mr. Gentile noted his understanding.  Mr. Peck further explained that in the future when the Commission considers some actual regulation changes that sample layouts could be applied to a specific property to see how it would work before a regulation is adopted.  
The Commission unanimously approved/accepted Chapter 13, as submitted with revisions, on the motion made by Mr. Ladouceur and seconded by Mrs. Harrop.

Discussion on Possible Zoning Regulation Revisions:


1.  Creation of Restricted Industrial Zone


2.  Revision to setback requirements


3.  Revision to Sign Regulations


4.  Discussion of possible incentives for increased coverage

Mr. Peck addressed the creation of a “Restricted Industrial Zone” noting that the intent is to preserve, and allow the continuance, of some of the existing industrial uses in Town, such as Miller Foods.  He explained that no significant density increase is proposed and noted that to avoid “spot” zoning becoming an issue that at least two (2) lots would be involved.   He confirmed that the Commission would have complete control/discretion over whether a property gets changed to the Restricted Industrial Zone.   He noted that the height and area requirements are very close to what exists currently in other industrial zones.  
Mr. Fleischman noted that he has the same concerns he indicated at the last meeting.  He asked what happens when the current occupant in this zone moves on - does the zone remain?  How would the property change relative to permitted uses?  For instance, all of a sudden there could be professional office buildings and/or a strip mall. 
Mr. Peck explained/confirmed that the first time the zone is put in place is at the Commission’s discretion.  The existing uses for any property with this zone designation are the uses allowed to remain.  He pointed out that the uses listed in the proposed language are pretty close to exactly what currently takes place on the Miller Foods property.  Any other proposed use(s) would have to come before the Commission as a special exception review requiring a public hearing. 
In response to Mr. Fleischman’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that structural changes (site plan for a new building) require approval by the Commission.  
In response to Ms. Keith’s comment, Mr. Peck confirmed that the Restricted Industrial Zone would remain in place, once approved; the zone does not change with a change of ownership.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s comment, Mr. Peck confirmed that changing the Miller Foods site to a Restricted Industrial Zone would take this property out of a residential zone.   Mr. Peck added that the Miller Foods site is surrounded by other uses that most likely would not be adversely affected by a Restricted Industrial Zone.
Mr. Peck addressed revisions to setback requirements in Section V (Alcoholic Liquors), noting that it relates to a recent informal presentation for a micro brewery at 205 Old Farms Road.   He explained that the first proposed revision takes out the requirement that buildings be setback 1,000 feet from portions of another building that sells alcohol.  He noted that Avon has only one State Liquor permit left, based on current population.  The second proposed revision would allow, via special exception application to the Commission, a beer and wine permit for a restaurant, rather than the current requirement which is to apply to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  
Mr. Peck explained that while the Commission still retains significant control and discretion over these types of special exception requests (i.e., still must meet requirements of Section VIII), a lot more logic comes into play with regard to any decisions made.   
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the existing language says “residential zone” explaining that the proposed language says “property used for residential purposes”.
Mr. Peck addressed revisions to the Sign Regulations, specifically for Permanent Detached signs with Removable Panels.   He explained that the proposal is to eliminate some language that relates to tenant satisfaction, noting that that could be left up to the building owner.  
Mr. Peck addressed proposed new language in the Regulations relating to increased coverage and sustainability.  He handed out a worksheet and explained to the Commission that the sustainability principles listed are typically found in zoning regulations.  He asked the Commission to review and mark/rank each item/box as to the level of importance and send back to him.  Mr. Peck explained that this would be helpful to him in order to integrate/define sustainability into our existing Regulations.  He indicated that there are many sustainability concepts (i.e., green roof, high level of energy efficiency, impervious site coverage, LID parking design, and excellence in architecture and/or landscape design) that could be added to our Regulations to make some properties more marketable and economically desirable.  He explained that a series of items would be required in order for a large increase in coverage to be awarded.  He clarified that the maximum amount of increase in coverage would only be 50% over what is currently allowed.  Mr. Peck pointed out that these incentives would likely involve larger buildings rather than small buildings.   In addition, he explained that whatever allowances are granted for an increase in coverage will have to be maintained long term (i.e, a pervious parking lot could not be paved over).   Mr. Peck confirmed that the Town Attorney would review the stipulations of any such agreement with the Town and the agreement would be filed on the Land Records.
In response to Mrs. Primeau’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the State Liquor Commission requires applicants to satisfy local zoning requirements.
NON PRINTED ITEM ADDED TO THE AGENDA

Mr. Ladouceur motioned to add the Avon Village Center project to the agenda for discussion.   The motion, seconded by Mr. Cappello, received unanimous approval.

Avon Village Center Project Update
Mr. Peck displayed a map showing an option for a 5-legged roundabout at the intersection of Climax Road, Bickford Extension, and the new Main Street.  He explained that the Peer Review Consultants and Town Staff have been working with the developer and struggling with the details to ensure that the design of the intersection is done correctly.  He noted that the subject 
5-legged roundabout circle has a 200-foot diameter, which is very large and unusual such that it has been decided it wouldn’t work.  He explained that although the State DOT is not involved at this point (because the proposed roundabout is located on Town roads) the Peer Review Consultants have had much discussion about trying to make it work.  Mr. Peck noted that the roundabout circle was reworked to a 150-foot diameter but resulted in “conflict point” such that once you’re in the roundabout you must turn right away; this option wouldn’t work either.  He displayed another map showing a smaller, 4-legged roundabout with a smaller, 150-foot circle diameter that allows Bickford Drive Extension to meet Climax Road in the same location that exists today.  Mr. Peck reported that the developer is still interested in preserving the land located on the western side of Climax Road for future development even though the Town has continually communicated that this approach presents issues; he added that the Town will continue to work with the developer in this regard.   He referenced the aforementioned 4-legged roundabout design/map and explained that both the Peer Review Consultants and Town Staff are ready to recommend this option to the Commission.  
Ms. Keith commented that there appears to be some inconsistency with the scale of the different maps and the sizes of the roundabouts.    
Mr. Fleischman commented about the steepness of the grade in this area noting that it will have to be discussed/decided how steep the road area should be when entering the roundabout.
In response to comments from Ms. Keith, Mr. Peck explained that the Town has discussed at length with the developer about the steepness of the roundabout area as well as all the grades on the site.  He explained that the developer discussed during their presentation their intention for a 3 percent grade, which is flat.  He further explained that the compromise that was decided is that a 4.5 percent grade would work.  Mr. Peck pointed out that this grade compromise allows the proposed roundabout to be elevated and located about 12 feet higher than what the developer had proposed.   
Ms. Keith noted her favor for the increase in elevation adding that a lot of material would not need to be removed.  Mr. Peck concurred. 
Mr. Peck indicated that the Peer Review Consultants would have preferred a higher elevation but have noted that they can accept a 4.5 percent grade, meaning all proposed roads in the project would be at a maximum of 4.5 percent grade.  He commented that the Town sent a letter (dated March 24, 2017) and are waiting to hear from the developer. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck indicated that he has done a lot of research and explained that 4.5 percent grades are way below acceptable grades for lengthy walks for handicapped persons.   
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Peck indicated that the grades in Collinsville are probably 4 or 5 percent.
Mr. Peck communicated that he has asked the developer to come to the Commission’s next meeting to provide an update.  He added that the developer may or may not agree with his 

(Mr. Peck’s) assessment but noted that a lot of time has been spent working/talking about grades and a project that everyone can live with.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s question, Mr. Peck clarified that it is the Town’s preference for a roundabout, and not the developer.  He further explained that a roundabout will slow traffic and hopefully also reduce/eliminate motorists from using the area as a cut through.  He noted that the two (2) roundabouts that are currently proposed would slow traffic down significantly while managing the traffic by forcing vehicles into the correct lane and also allowing pedestrians to safely cross the road.  Mr. Peck pointed out that while the State DOT is very much in favor of roundabouts, they just don’t have a lot of experience in this area.  He further noted that roundabouts eliminate the need for traffic signals and the associated maintenance, which is costly.  He commented that roundabouts could be a very good long-term solution, adding that plantings could also be incorporated.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the roundabout “donut space” does not count towards open space.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that it’s different than the normal roadway roundabout because there are crosswalks that have to get from one part to another adding that he can’t think of a more disastrous thing than trying to cross a walk when people are focused on how to get from 
6 o’clock to 12 o’clock in the roundabout.   
Ms. Keith asked how Mr. Ladouceur would prefer people coming down off of Climax Road directly across and not stopping appropriately.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that this is where a light works.

Mr. Peck explained that the drawings/maps reviewed are schematic in nature clarifying that detailed plans will be prepared at some point.  

In response to Mr. Armstrong’s question, Mr. Peck noted that the roundabout located in Hartford is much bigger than the subject proposed roundabout but noted that he would find out size details as a point of comparison.   
Mrs. Primeau voiced her concern with the senior residents of Whispering Pines adding her agreement that a traffic light is safer, although more costly.   She added that a roundabout may slow motorists down but added that if they’re in a hurry they don’t care.
Mr. Fleischman commented that the expectation is increased traffic through the center of Town such that motorists would want to avoid the subject area with the roundabouts, retail shops, and restaurants.

Mrs. Primeau noted her understanding but reiterated that she feels a traffic light would be safer than a roundabout, especially for the residents of the area. 
Mrs. Harrop commented that roundabouts need to be well marked such that people understand how to use them, adding that many people in Connecticut are not familiar with roundabouts.   She noted that she feels a roundabout on Climax Road would be a big asset for the residents of the area.
Mr. Armstrong commented that the pedestrian crosswalk areas would have to be well marked.

Mr. Peck acknowledged his understandings of all the concerns raised by the Commission noting that details will be provided by the developer at an upcoming meeting.  He concluded by noting that a certain amount of traffic will be needed to have a successful Avon Village Center.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:15pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk
Planning and Community Development

LEGAL NOTICE

TOWN OF AVON

At a meeting held on March 28, 2017, the Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon voted as follows:

App. #4831 
Town of Avon, owner/applicant, request for Special Exception under Section III.G. of Avon Zoning Regulations to permit filling and excavation in the floodplain, 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060, in a CPA Zone  Approved with Conditions
App. #4832
Town of Avon, owner/applicant, request for Site Plan Approval for addition to Avon PD for EOC, storage building, and 10 parking spaces, 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060 in a CPA Zone         Approved with Conditions

Dated at Avon this 29th day of March, 2017.  Copy of this notice is on file in the Office of the Town Clerk, Avon Town Hall.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

Linda Hoffman Keith, Chair 
Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair

